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HONITON TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of the Town Council held at The Beehive, Dowell Street, Honiton on Monday 11th January 2016 at 7.00pm
Present

St Michael’s Ward




St Paul’s Ward

Cllr A Alder





Cllr R Coombs
Cllr S Edwards





Cllr P Halse
Cllr L Harvey-Ingram

 


Cllr V Howard
Cllr Melbourne





Cllr C Kolek (Chairperson)
Cllr D Perkins





Cllr J Lake








Cllr A Mountjoy







Cllr K Smith











Cllr G Smith
In Attendance

Cllr Paul Diviani – Devon County Council

Cllr Sara Randall-Johnson – Devon County Council

Cllr John O’Leary – East Devon District Council

Cllr Phil Twiss – East Devon District Council

Cllr David Foster - East Devon District Council

Press - Callum Lawton – Midweek Herald

Members of Fire Service - 2

Member of the public – 1 
Clerk in attendance – Chetna Jones (Town Clerk)
Prior to the meeting prayers were led by Cllr Halse.

16/01
To receive apologies for absence

Apologies were received from Cllr J McNally (P) and Cllr J Wadsworth (P).   
Cllr Coombs gave Cllr Taylor’s apologies and advised that the reason was the same as last time.
16/02
To receive declarations of interest and receipt of requests for new DPI dispensations on items on the agenda
Cllr D Perkins – Director of Honiton Community Complex (P)

16/03
To receive and resolve as a correct record the minutes of the Town Council Meeting held on 14th December 2015 
The minutes of the Town Council meeting held on 14th December 2015 were approved and signed by the Mayor as a correct record.
The Chairperson declared the meeting out of session

16/04
To receive the Report from the Fire Service
Warren Oak confirmed that it had been quiet over the Christmas period with 1 major incident reported. There were also no major flooding issues to report and the River Gissage level had not risen greatly. Mr Oak gave Fire Safety leaflets to councillors and re-iterated that if they were aware of any issues or concerns to bring them to his attention via the Town Clerk.
16/05
To receive reports from District and County Ward Members

Cllr Randall-Johnson confirmed that the desire was for the Fire Service to get smaller equipment to enable better access to rural roads. The Fire Service automatically sent up to 8 vehicles for a thatch property call out.

Cllr Randall-Johnson was pleased that there were no traffic lights at Turks Head over the Christmas period and that traffic had been kept clear over this time.

Cllr Randall-Johnson requested that the community take responsibility in ensuring grates to drains were kept clear to prevent water build up especially with the colder weather that was expected.

Cllr Randall-Johnson also confirmed that work on the budget for the County Council was taking place.
Cllr Diviani informed the Town Council that he did not have much to report and that he had various meetings set up for the coming month which included a LEP, greater Exeter Vision Board, SW Devolution proposals and a meeting with the architects regarding the new EDDC Headquarters.

The two Fire Service Officers left the meeting.

Following a question from Cllr Kolek with regard to the state of the pavement on St Cyres, Cllr Diviani advised that the problem should be reported through the normal channels via the DCC website. Cllr O’Leary confirmed he would also review and report to Devon County Council.
Cllr Coombs thanked Cllr Diviani for chasing officers at Devon County Council regarding the delay in the order for the Beehive car park.
Cllr Foster reported that the First Aid Training was progressing well and funds had been found to hold a training session at the youth centre.

Cllr Harvey-Ingram thanked Cllr Foster for arranging the training for the youth group.

Cllr O’Leary reported an increase in both visitor numbers and shop sales at the Thelma Hulbert Gallery for the latest exhibition, with the improved performance largely due to the very good team at the Gallery.

Cllr Twiss reported on the East Devon District Council free App which enabled Users access to various council services.
Cllr Twiss reported that the Local Plan Inspector had provided a final report to the District Council and that officers were reviewing factually before providing a response but it was anticipated that there would be no significant change for Honiton.

Cllr Twiss gave a brief statistical analysis of the proportion of married couples in East Devon compared with the national average.

In response to a question asked by Cllr Halse with regard to recycling, Cllr Twiss confirmed that EDDC were in the final stage of negotiations and a decision should be announced by the end of next month.

In response to a question asked By Cllr K Smith with regards to the recycling centre, Cllr Twiss confirmed that during peak times a delay was expected and visiting at other times could help alieviate the problem.

In response to a question asked by Cllr G Smith with regards to Street Market Overview Committee it was agreed that Cllr O’Leary would attend future meetings.

Cllr Foster thanked the Mayor and the Town Council for his certificate and recognition of his past service to the Town Council.

Cllr Randall-Johnson, Cllr Diviani, Cllr O ‘Leary, Cllr Foster and Cllr Twiss left the meeting

Cllr Kolek advised the Town Council that Cllr Brown had sent his apologies at 7.15pm due to work commitments.
16/06
Public Question Time on items on the agenda
No public questions had been received.

The Chairperson declared the meeting back in session

16/07
Mayor’s Announcements and Questions for the Mayor

The Mayor informed the Town Council that she had attended the following:

· A meeting with local businesses and Neil Parish, MP,
· A meeting to discuss a memory tree at the Thelma Hulbert Gallery and

· A meeting to progress the Mayor’s Ball to raise money for the relative’s room at Honiton Hospital. The Mayor confirmed that these preparations were at no cost to the Town Council.

16/08    To receive the minutes of the Beehive Overview Working Group meeting dated 21st December 2015 and to resolve the following:

a) To consider increasing the storage area at the Beehive

b) To enable Honiton Community Complex to manage the car park on event days as an interim measure 

A copy of the minutes had been circulated in advance.

Following a discussion where concern was expressed about converting disabled toilets, use of changing places and the car park the Town Clerk confirmed the change of use of the disabled toilets were subject to building regulations conformity and that the management of the car park was an interim measure to ensure there were no issues with insurance and liability.
a) To consider increasing the storage area at the Beehive.

This was proposed by Cllr Harvey-Ingram, seconded by Cllr Mountjoy and RESOLVED unanimously.

b) To enable Honiton Community Complex to manage the car park on event days as an interim measure

This was proposed by Cllr Alder, seconded by Cllr G Smith and RESOLVED unanimously.

16/09
To receive the minutes of the Street Market Overview Committee (to follow) and to resolve the recommendations of the committee.

a)   To approve the amended Market Rules and Charges
This was proposed by Cllr Perkins, seconded by Cllr Harvey-Ingram and RESOLVED unanimously.

b) To replace the Market Manager’s mobile phone to a monthly contract costing no more than £20 per month.

This was proposed by Cllr Harvey-Ingram, seconded by Cllr Melbourne and RESOLVED unanimously.

c) To purchase two sack trucks at a cost of £200 plus VAT

This was proposed by Cllr Edwards, seconded by Cllr Mountjoy and RESOLVED unanimously.

16/010
To resolve to approve the budget for 2016/17 and to request a precept payment for £236,408.00 from East Devon District Council.

Cllr Perkins proposed that the funds specified for Honiton Tourist Information be amended to be funds for Contingency to enable a wider use of the funds. This was seconded by Cllr G Smith and RESOLVED (1 against).
Concern was raised about the proposed 14% increase in the precept and members stressed that this increase was proposed following an extensive consultation exercise with members of the public and the importance of improving the town and the economy at a cost of approximately 15p per Band D household.

Cllr Howard proposed that the draft budget be agreed and that a precept payment for £236,408.00 be requested from East Devon District Council. This was seconded by Cllr G Smith and RESOLVED (1 against).
16/011
To agree the proposed dates for meetings of the Town Council, Policy, Finance and Planning committees for 2017
Cllr Harvey-Ingram proposed that the dates which had been previously circulated be approved. This was seconded by Cllr Alder and RESOLVED unanimously.

16/012
To resolve to approve that the Town Clerk be given delegated authority to complete and submit the Parishes Together application jointly with Town Clerk for Exmouth Town Council for the Christmas Lights project.

Cllr Mountjoy proposed the motion, this was seconded by Cllr Harvey-Ingram and was unanimously RESOLVED.
16/013
To receive reports from Members with special responsibilities

Cllr Perkins – Beehive

Cllr Perkins reported that the Beehive had been incredibly busy during the lead up to Christmas and the town was recognising and appreciating the value of this .venue

Cllr G Smith – Street Market

Cllr Smith reported that the Street Market Sub-Committee was meeting on Tuesday 19th January to discuss a number of issues.

Cllr Howard - DALC
Cllr Howard reported that she will be attending the DALC Larger Councils meeting on 21st January.
Cllr Harvey-Ingram – Youth Group
Cllr Harvey-Ingram reported that the youth group had spent the funds awarded to them from the recent “Dragon’s Den” event and had bought two mobile ramps for the community use building.

Cllr Kolek – Dementia Friendly Town

The Cllr Kolek advised that the AGM was to be held on 15th February. Following the AGM HTC councillors will have the opportunity to be trained in basic dementia awareness along with members of the Chamber of Commerce. 
16/014
Town Clerk – to note correspondence received and to resolve any matters arising (late correspondence to be tabled)

The list of correspondence received from 15th December to 4th January 2016 had been circulated in advance.
Devon County Council

1. Community News Newsletter December 2015
2. Letter regarding work on Turks Head and proposed road closures

East Devon District Council

3. The Knowledge issues 32

4. East Devon Homes – Annual Report to tenants 2014/15

5. Police & Crime Commissioner May 2016 election preparation

Other

6. Devon Air Ambulance December 2015 Newsletter

7. Police and Crime Commissioner’s Monthly report – December 2015

8. Honiton and Axe valley Children’s centre – Bulletin January 2016

Late Correspondence received from 5th January 2016 to 11th January 2016
Devon County Council

a) Email response regarding parking order delay

East Devon District Council

b) The Knowledge issues 33

c) Forward Plan – February 2016 – May 2016

d) Final deadline for Parishes Together applications – 12th February 2016

Other

e) Email from Parish Church regarding Parish Clock and historical problems.

f) DALC Extra meeting of Larger Councils 21st December 2016

g) DALC – LGA Leadership programme for Town and Parish Councillors 27 January 2016

h) Clerks and Councils Direct January 2016 Issue 103

i) DALC January Newsletter

j) Parliamentary Outreach Service – free events

k) The Clerk magazine January 2015 including many articles on the upcoming elections

l) Correspondence from Pulmans regarding parking at Beehive

m) Premier Inn – Volunteer Day at Roundball Wood

Item l – Cllr Perkins reminded councillors that EDDC had agreed that in lieu of operational costs from EDDC commitment towards the Community Complex they had agreed that the Car Park be given to assist with covering these cost.

In order to ensure that there were no liabilities to Honiton Town Council Cllr Perkins proposed that a sign stating that “Car parked at their own risk and Honiton Town Council accepts no responsibility or liability” be erected by the entrance to the Car Park. This was seconded by Cllr Mountjoy and RESOLVED unanimously.

Item e – Cllr Alder proposed that Cllr G Smith and Cllr Harvey-Ingram investigate this matter and report back to the Town Council. Cllr Halse seconded this and thanked the councillors concerned for taking on this job. This was RESOLVED unanimously.

Item m = The Town Clerk confirmed that this was very well received and that Premier Inn were grateful for being given the opportunity to take part in this community project.

Item g – The Clerk provided further information with regards to this event.

16/014
Exclusion of the Public

It was RESOLVED that the press and the public be excluded from the meeting.

Mr Colin Wright joined the meeting.

16/015
To receive details regarding Honiton Tourist Information Centre with plans and alternative solutions for sustainability and to resolve how to proceed for the future.

Reasons for consideration in Part B:

a. Information relating to this item involves the business affair of a particular person or company

b. The report details confidential and commercially sensitive information
Cllr Coombs declared an interest as Otterhead and The Glen are both publicised at the TIC

It was agreed that Mr Colin Wright be invited to give a short presentation and answer any queries.

Cllr Howard asked that it be recorded that Mr Wright be thanked for all his work for the Town.

Mr Colin Wright left the meeting.

Concern was raised about obtaining best value for public money and operating in a legal manner and various options were discussed and it was agreed a decision must be made before the meeting was closed.

Suspension of Standing Orders

It was RESOLVED to suspend Standing Orders to allow for an extension of 30 minutes.

Cllr Perkins proposed that Honiton Tourist Information Centre Company be closed down, that the Town Council re-invest in a new model to promote tourism for the town and that the Town Council set up a working party to re-launch this new model. Cllr Melbourne seconded this motion and it was RESOLVED as below.

 Cllr Coombs requested a recorded vote.
	
	
	FOR
	AGAINST
	ABSTAIN

	1
	Cllr Alder
	X
	
	

	2
	Cllr Brown
	Not present
	
	

	3
	Cllr Coombs
	
	X
	

	4
	Cllr Edwards
	X
	
	

	5
	Cllr Harvey-Ingram
	X
	
	

	6
	Cllr Halse
	X
	
	

	7
	Cllr Hopkin
	Not present
	
	

	8
	Cllr Howard
	
	X
	

	9
	Cllr Kolek
	X
	
	

	10
	Cllr Lake
	X
	
	

	11
	Cllr Melbourne
	X
	
	            

	12
	Cllr McNally
	Not present
	
	            

	13
	Cllr Mountjoy
	X
	
	

	14
	Cllr Perkins
	X
	
	

	15
	Cllr G Smith
	X
	
	

	16
	Cllr K Smith
	
	X
	

	15
	Cllr Taylor
	Not present
	
	

	16
	Cllr Wadsworth
	Not present
	
	


Cllr Perkins proposed that the Board of Directors be asked to call an EGM of the TIC Company in order to start proceedings to wind up the company. This was seconded by Cllr Harvey-Ingram and RESOLVED (3 against).
It was unanimously agreed that the working group consist of Cllr Alder, Cllr Perkins, Cllr Mountjoy and Cllr Hopkins be invited as Council representative.
16/016
To approve the following recommendations of the employment committee:

· To ensure the Town Council as an employer with a duty of care to its    employees acknowledges and praises the work and efforts of the Town Clerk and Deputy Clerk

· Supports and protects the Officers in order to carry out their roles
· The Employment Committee be given delegated power to deal with all matters relating to the Town Clerk and in particular respond to solicitor’s letters.

Reason for consideration in Part B:

a. Information relating to this item involves the business affair of a particular person or company

b. The report details confidential and commercially sensitive information
Following confirmation that any financial implications will be presented to the Town Council, the motion above was proposed by Cllr Alder, seconded by Cllr G Smith and RESOLVED (1 against).
16/017
To close the meeting

The meeting was closed at 10.20pm.

Signed Chairperson




8th February 2016 


